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The Riverside County Workforce Development Board (WDB) Executive Committee held a general business meeting on October 18, 2006.  Chairman Jamil Dada called the meeting to order at 12:10 p.m.
Members in Attendance

John Azzaretto
Michael Bracken
Jamil Dada
Bob Frost

Jim King
Ric Olalde


Members Absent
Bob Frost
Thomas Tomkins
Staff

Jerry Craig
Kathy Fortner
Laura Harris
Wendy Merlino

Ruth Stuart
Guest
William Prouty
Administrative Action Item 1.1:     APPROVE THE 8/16/06 EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE MINUTES
Motion:
That the Riverside County WDB Executive Committee approve the August 16, 2006 Executive Committee minutes.



Moved by Michael Bracken, seconded by John Azzaretto.

Discussion:
None. 

Status:
Motion approved. 

Administrative Action Item 1.2: AMENDMENTS TO WDB BYLAWS
Motion:
That the Riverside County WDB Executive Committee recommend the Workforce Development Board approve and adopt recommended amendments to the Bylaws.



Moved by Michael Bracken, seconded by Jim King.

Discussion:
Laura Harris reviewed the proposed Bylaws Amendments affecting Section III (A)- Executive Committee composition.
Status:
Motion approved.  Forwarded to the Workforce Development Board.
Administrative Action Item 1.3: ADVISORY BODY TO RIVERSIDE COMMUNITY COLLEGE DISTRICT CAREER ADVANCEMENT ACADEMY CENTER

Motion:
That the Riverside County WDB Executive Committee approve the WDB serve as advisory body to the Riverside Community College District Career Advancement Academy Center.



Moved by John Azzaretto, seconded by Jim King.

Discussion:
Jerry Craig noted that a stipulation of the Career Advancement Academy Center is to have an advisory body made up of business representatives and be business driven.
Status:
Motion approved.  Forwarded to the Board of Supervisors.

Administrative Item 1.4:

MEMBER INITIATIVES
John Azzaretto thanked the members for the WDB proclamation he received recently which acknowledged his participation on the Board and the Executive Committee.  He commented that he enjoyed the time spent on both the WDB and Executive Committee, noting the WDB has risen to help improve the quality of life in the region.  He thanked the members for all they do, which often goes unheralded.  He is now heading for Florida as Dean, Vice Provost and President/CEO of Emerald Beach which is part of the University of Florida.  The college has a student population of 12,000.

Jerry extended his appreciation to Dr. Azzaretto and noted his relocation to Florida is a great loss to the WDB.  He reported that at Dr. Azzaretto’s farewell reception, a huge crowd of well wishers included county/city elected officials who referenced his international work in China and Korea.  At the reception, the recurring theme was that every person Dr. Azzaretto comes in contact with walks away feeling better.  Jamil Dada advised that Dr. Azzaretto has always been the voice of reason on the WDB and referred to him as the Board’s statesman.  In discussions with University of California, Riverside (UCR), the WDB will play a major role in selecting his replacement on the WDB.
EMPLOYMENT TRAINING PANEL (ETP) FUNDS

Motion:
That the Riverside County WDB Executive Committee approve submitting a request for $288,000 in ETP funds from the State of California for the term of January 1, 2007 through January 1, 2009.



Moved by Michael Bracken, seconded by Jamil Dada; John Azzaretto abstained.

Discussion:
Wendy Merlino reported that the current ETP grant has provided upgrade training for manufacturing companies in the Inland Empire.  These companies include Luxfer, Micro Matrix, Opto 22, West Coast Wire, Goldshield, Guidant, FFF Enterprises and Abbott Laboratories.  EDA met the contract goals and have companies lined up to participate in a new grant, beginning January 2007.  These companies include Western Hydrostatics Inc., Abbott Laboratories, Guidant, FFF Enterprises, Riverside Leveling, Goldshield, West Coast Wire and Hydro-Quip Inc.

Dr. Azzaretto inquired as to how many individuals were trained at each company.

Status:
Motion approved.  Forwarded to the Board of Supervisors.

Information Item 2.1:

CREATING 2020 VISION SYMPOSIUM REPORT OUT
Goal #4: Branding

Goal #5: Sustainability
Kathy Fortner advised that the education and business communities will provide input for the March event to achieve common vision.  Part of the feedback mechanism from the October symposium will include Q&A forum and proceeding with some of the action steps.  Mr. Talwar, the futurist keynote speaker at the symposium, has agreed to participate in a few conference calls leading up to the March event and will engage with interns in graduate programs at the university.

Michael Bracken informed that he has studied economics all over the United States.  In regards to adding quality of life, he is in full support of a medical building.  He stated that if you can change quality of life attributes, everything else will follow including education, training programs, pathways for children, etc.

Information Item 2.2:

STATE OF THE INLAND EMPIRE-WDB ADVERTORIAL

Goal #4: Branding
Laura Harris informed that The Business Press neglected to print the WDB’s advertorial for this year’s State of the Inland Empire event.  In addition, the paper made a significant spelling error in last year’s advertorial.  Their concession for these mistakes is to give the WDB a half-page, color ad and advertorial in any of their upcoming editions.  

Information Item 2.3:

CHARACTER COUNTS! (CC!) DINNER & AWARDS UPDATE

Goal #2: Increase Labor Supply

Goal #4: Branding
Kathy reported that $6,500 was raised via sponsorships.  At the awards dinner, there were 200 in attendance including county department heads.  The awardees received a trophy and $400 in certificates, with one awardee receiving a $500 scholarship from Riverside Community College (RCC).  To enhance sponsorships for next year’s event, sponsorship packets will be mailed out within the next three months.

Dr. Azzaretto offered congratulations to Felicia Flournoy, Kathy Fortner and LaTonya Johnson for a very successful event.

In recognition of their support and contribution to the event, staff was directed to present a WDB proclamation to the city of Indio.  Mr. Bracken asked staff to send him a press release along with a picture of the Indio award winner.  Members also directed staff to send a press release to all local newspapers.

Information Item 2.4:
BUILDING IMPROVEMENTS UPDATE
Kathy reported on a recent conference call with state Employment Development Department (EDD) representatives focusing on EDD’s challenging our use of funds for tenant improvements at Youth Opportunity Centers.

Reports Item 3.1:



EAST REGIONAL COMMITTEE (ERC)
Mr. Bracken reported the ERC conducted the second of their industry roundtables centered on the hospitality industry.  Congresswoman Bonnie Garcia was present at the beginning of the meeting and gave a presentation.

Jerry has scheduled a meeting with committee members Susan Haas and Jeff Hendrickson to discuss the healthcare industry, which was a roundtable discussion at a previous meeting to ascertain their thoughts on what steps need to be taken to further the ERC’s efforts.

Reports Item 3.2:

WEST REGIONAL COMMITTEE (WRC)
The West Regional Committee is currently focusing on the banking/finance, healthcare and logistics industries.  Laura Harris has sent out employment industry reports compiled from RCC forums in order to determine what could be addressed.  The committee is broken up into three groups.  At the suggestion of the group concerned with the healthcare industry, a survey was sent to 400 Riverside employers.  Unfortunately, to date, we have received 2 responses.
 Reports Item 3.3:

COMMUNITY & GOVERNMENTAL RELATIONS COMMITTEE (C&GRC)
Chairman Jamil Dada commented that the C&GRC is pushing for the Collaboration-with-a-City project and on October 24, Congressman Calvert will visit and tour the Riverside Workforce Development Center.
Report Item 3.4:

COUNCIL FOR YOUTH DEVELOPMENT

Vice Chairman Olalde again congratulated staff on the successful CC! Awards Dinner event.
Report Item 3.5:

CHAIRMAN

Chairman Dada reported that WDB member Ron Visser is recuperating from triple bypass surgery.

Chairman Dada informed that no workforce issues will be attended to by Congress until the first of the year.  He reported that a large obstacle to WIA Reauthorization is the faith-based initiative.  
In his recent meeting with Department of Labor Secretary Emily DeRocco, she intimated that the Riverside WDB is in the top 10% of workforce boards across the nation and requested we participate in the National Business Learning Partnership.  Kathy Fortner will be attending an orientation in Denver next month on this mentoring project and will report back at the December WDB meeting.

Reports Item 3.6:

ADMINISTRATOR

Kathy commented on the great press received for the 2020 Vision Symposium, noting four local newspapers covered the event.  








PUBLIC COMMENTS
William Prouty announced that a deficiency report was recently released, showing major differences in high school, particularly with soft skills, oral/written and critical thinking skills.  He reported on a meeting scheduled next week with veteran-owned businesses and topics to include potential businesses, business skills and education.
The October 18, 2006 WDB Executive Committee meeting was adjourned at 1:20 p.m.
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